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(3) Upon receipt of any notice of an 
unsafe or unhealthful working condi-
tion, the official in charge of a work-
place shall immediately post such no-
tice, or copy thereof, unedited, except 
for reason of national security, at or 
near each place an unsafe or 
unhealthful working condition referred 
to in the notice exists or existed. In ad-
dition, a notice shall be posted if any 
special procedures are in effect. Where, 
because of the nature of the workplace 
operations, it is not practicable to post 
the notice at or near each such place, 
such notice shall be posted, unedited, 
except for reason of national security, 
in a prominent place where it will be 
readily observable by all affected em-
ployees. For example, where workplace 
activities are physically dispersed, the 
notice may be posted at the location to 
which employees report each day. 
Where employees do not primarily 
work at or report to a single location, 
the notice may be posted at the loca-
tion from which the employees operate 
to carry out their activities. 

(4) Each notice of an unsafe or 
unhealthful working condition, or a 
copy thereof, shall remain posted until 
the unsafe or unhealthful working con-
dition has been abated or for 3 working 
days whichever is later. A copy of the 
notice will be filed and maintained for 
a period of five years after abatement 
at the establishment and made avail-
able to the Secretary upon request. 

[45 FR 69798, Oct. 21, 1980; 45 FR 77003, Nov. 
21, 1980] 

§ 1960.27 Representatives of officials 
in charge and representatives of 
employees. 

(a) Safety and health inspectors shall 
be in charge of inspections and may 
interview any employee in private if 
the inspector deems it necessary. A 
representative of the official in charge 
of a workplace and a representative of 
employees shall be given an oppor-
tunity to accompany Safety and 
Health Inspectors during the physical 
inspection of any workplace, both to 
aid the inspection and to provide such 
representatives with more detailed 
knowledge of any existing or potential 
unsafe or unhealthful working condi-
tions. The representative of employees 
shall be selected by the employees. Ad-

ditional representatives of the official 
in charge and additional representa-
tives of employees may accompany the 
Safety and Health Inspectors if it is de-
termined by the inspector that such 
additional representatives will further 
aid the inspection. Different represent-
atives of the employer and employees 
may be allowed to accompany the In-
spector during each different phase of 
an inspection. 

(b) Safety and health inspectors shall 
be authorized to deny the right of ac-
companiment under this section to any 
person whose participation interferes 
with a fair and orderly inspection. 

(c) With regard to facilities classified 
in the interest of national security, 
only persons authorized to have access 
to such facilities shall be allowed to 
accompany a Safety and Health Inspec-
tor in such areas. 

(d) Safety and health inspectors shall 
consult with employees concerning 
matters of occupational safety and 
health to the extent deemed necessary 
for the conduct of an effective and 
thorough inspection. During the course 
of an inspection, any employee shall be 
afforded an opportunity to bring to the 
attention of the Safety and Health In-
spector any unsafe or unhealthful 
working condition which the employee 
has reason to believe exists in the 
workplace. 

§ 1960.28 Employee reports of unsafe 
or unhealthful working conditions. 

(a) The purpose of employee reports 
is to inform agencies of the existence 
of, or potential for, unsafe or 
unhealthful working conditions. A re-
port under this part is not a grievance. 

(b) This section provides guidance in 
establishing a channel of communica-
tion between agency employees and 
those with responsibilities for safety 
and health matters, e.g., their super-
visor, the agency safety and health of-
ficials, safety and health committees, 
safety and health inspectors, the head 
of the agency, or the Secretary. These 
channels of communication are in-
tended to assure prompt analysis and 
response to reports of unsafe or 
unhealthful working conditions in ac-
cordance with the requirements of Ex-
ecutive Order 12196. Since many safety 
and health problems can be eliminated 
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as soon as they are identified, the ex-
istence of a formal channel of commu-
nication shall not preclude immediate 
corrective action by an employee’s su-
pervisor in response to oral reports of 
unsafe or unhealthful working condi-
tions where such action is possible. Nor 
should an employee be required to 
await the outcome of such an oral re-
port before filing a written report pur-
suant to the provisions of this section. 

(c) Any employee or representative of 
employees, who believes that an unsafe 
or unhealthful working condition ex-
ists in any workplace where such em-
ployee is employed, shall have the 
right and is encouraged to make a re-
port of the unsafe or unhealthful work-
ing condition to an appropriate agency 
safety and health official and request 
an inspection of such workplace for 
this purpose. The report shall be re-
duced to writing either by the indi-
vidual submitting the report or, in the 
case of an oral notification, by the 
above official or other person des-
ignated to receive the reports in the 
workplace. Any such report shall set 
forth the grounds for the report and 
shall contain the name of the employee 
or representative of employees. Upon 
the request of the individual making 
such report, no person shall disclose 
the name of the individual making the 
report or the names of individual em-
ployees referred to in the report, to 
anyone other than authorized rep-
resentatives of the Secretary. In the 
case of imminent danger situations, 
employees shall make reports by the 
most expeditious means available. 

(d) Reports received by the agency. (1) 
Each report of an existing or potential 
unsafe or unhealthful working condi-
tion should be recorded on a log main-
tained at the establishment. If an agen-
cy finds it inappropriate to maintain a 
log of written reports at the establish-
ment level, it may avail itself of proce-
dures set forth in § 1960.71. A copy of 
each report received shall be sent to 
the appropriate establishment safety 
and health committee. 

(2) A sequentially numbered case file, 
coded for identification, should be as-
signed for purposes of maintaining an 
accurate record of the report and the 
response thereto. As a minimum, each 
establishment’s log should contain the 

following information: date, time, 
code/reference/file number, location of 
condition, brief description of the con-
dition, classification (imminent dan-
ger, serious or other), and date and na-
ture of action taken. 

(3) Executive Order 12196 requires 
that agency inspections be conducted 
within 24 hours for employee reports of 
imminent danger conditions, within 
three working days for potentially seri-
ous conditions, and within 20 working 
days for other than serious safety and 
health conditions. However, an inspec-
tion may not be necessary if, through 
normal management action and with 
prompt notification to employees and 
safety and health committees, the haz-
ardous condition(s) identified can be 
abated immediately. 

(4) An employee submitting a report 
of unsafe or unhealthful conditions 
shall be notified in writing within 15 
days if the official receiving the report 
determines there are not reasonable 
grounds to believe such a hazard exists 
and does not plan to make an inspec-
tion based on such report. A copy of 
each such notification shall be pro-
vided by the agency to the appropriate 
certified safety and health committee, 
where established under Executive 
Order 12196. An agency’s inspection or 
investigation report, if any, shall be 
made available to the employee mak-
ing the report within 15 days after 
completion of the inspection, for safety 
violations or within 30 days for health 
violations, unless there are compelling 
reasons, and shall be made available to 
the Secretary or the Secretary’s au-
thorized representative on request. 

(e) Reports received by the Secretary of 
Labor. (1) Agency safety and health 
programs must have provisions for re-
sponding to employees’ reports of un-
safe or unhealthful working conditions 
and the Secretary encourages employ-
ees to use agency procedures as the 
most expeditious means of achieving 
abatement of hazardous conditions. It 
is recognized, however, that employee 
reports may be received directly by the 
Secretary. 

(2) When such reports are received di-
rectly from an employee or employee 
representative, the Secretary shall, 
where a certified safety and health 
committee exists, forward the report to 
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the agency for handling in accordance 
with procedures outlined in § 1960.28(d). 
A copy of the response to the origi-
nator shall be sent to the Secretary. 

(3) Where there is no certified safety 
and health committee, or when re-
quested by half the members of a com-
mittee, the Secretary may initiate an 
inspection or other appropriate action. 
When the Secretary determines that an 
inspection is warranted, the Secretary 
shall observe the same response times 
as required of the agencies under the 
Executive Order and § 1960.28(d)(3). 
When the Secretary determines not to 
make an inspection, the report shall be 
forwarded to the agency for handling in 
accordance with procedures outlined in 
§ 1960.28(d). A copy of the response to 
the originator shall be sent to the Sec-
retary. 

§ 1960.29 Accident investigation. 
(a) While all accidents should be in-

vestigated, including accidents involv-
ing property damage only, the extent 
of such investigation shall be reflective 
of the seriousness of the accident. 

(b) In any case, each accident which 
results in a fatality or the hospitaliza-
tion of three or more employees shall 
be investigated to determine the causal 
factors involved. Except to the extent 
necessary to protect employees and the 
public, evidence at the scene of an acci-
dent shall be left untouched until in-
spectors have an opportunity to exam-
ine it. 

(c) Any information or evidence un-
covered during accident investigations 
which would be of benefit in developing 
a new OSHA standard or in modifying 
or revoking an existing standard 
should be promptly transmitted to the 
Secretary. 

(d) The investigative report of the ac-
cident shall include appropriate docu-
mentation on date, time, location, de-
scription of operations, description of 
accident, photographs, interviews of 
employees and witnesses, measure-
ments, and other pertinent informa-
tion. A copy of the investigative report 
required by this section shall be for-
warded to the official in charge of the 
workplace, the appropriate safety and 
health committee, and the exclusive 
employee representative, if any. The 
investigative report shall be made 

available to the Secretary or his au-
thorized representative on request. 

[45 FR 69798, Oct. 21, 1980, as amended at 69 
FR 68804, Nov. 26, 2004] 

§ 1960.30 Abatement of unsafe or 
unhealthful working conditions. 

(a) The agency shall ensure the 
prompt abatement of unsafe and 
unhealthful conditions. Where a Notice 
of an Unsafe or Unhealthful Working 
Condition has been issued, abatement 
shall be within the time set forth in 
the notice, or in accordance with the 
established abatement plan. 

(b) The procedures for correcting un-
safe or unhealthful working conditions 
shall include a follow-up, to the extent 
necessary, to determine whether the 
correction was made. If, upon the fol-
low-up, it appears that the correction 
was not made, or was not carried out in 
accordance with an abatement plan 
prepared pursuant to paragraph (c) of 
this section, the official in charge of 
the establishment and the appropriate 
safety and health committee shall be 
notified of the failure to abate. 

(c) The official in charge of the estab-
lishment shall promptly prepare an 
abatement plan with the appropriate 
participation of the establishment’s 
Safety and Health Official or a des-
ignee, if in the judgment of the estab-
lishment official the abatement of an 
unsafe or unhealthful working condi-
tion will not be possible within 30 cal-
endar days. Such plan shall contain an 
explanation of the circumstances of the 
delay in abatement, a proposed time-
table for the abatement, and a sum-
mary of steps being taken in the in-
terim to protect employees from being 
injured as a result of the unsafe or 
unhealthful working condition. A copy 
of the plan shall be sent to the safety 
and health committee, and, if no com-
mittee exists, to the representative of 
the employees. Any changes in an 
abatement plan will require the prepa-
ration of a new plan in accordance with 
the provisions of this section. 

(d) When a hazard cannot be abated 
within the authority and resources of 
the official in charge of the establish-
ment, that official shall request assist-
ance from appropriate higher author-
ity. The local safety and health offi-
cial, any established committee and/or 
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